MINUTES OF THE MARYLAND STATE BOARD OF EDUCATION

Tuesday-Wednesday
July 24-25, 2007
Maryland State Board of Education

200 W. Baltimore Street

Baltimore, Maryland 21201

The Maryland State Board of Education met in regular session on Tuesday and Wednesday, July 24-25, 2007, at the Nancy S. Grasmick State Education Building. The following members were in attendance: Mr. Dunbar Brooks, President; Mr. Henry Butta; Ms. Beverly A. Cooper; Dr. Charlene M. Dukes; Mr. Blair G. Ewing; Dr. Mary Kay Finan; Mr. Renford Freemantle; Ms. Rosa M. Garcia; Mr. Richard Goodall; Dr. Karabelle Pizzigati; Mr. David Tufaro and Dr. Nancy S. Grasmick, Secretary/Treasurer and State Superintendent of Schools. Dr. Lelia Allen was absent both days and Dr. Dukes was absent on Wednesday.
Elizabeth Kameen, Esq., Assistant Attorney General, and the following staff members were also present: Dr. Skipp Sanders, Deputy State Superintendent for Administration; Dr. Ronald Peiffer, Deputy State Superintendent for Academic Policy; Ms. JoAnne Carter, Deputy State Superintendent for Instruction and Academic Acceleration; and Mr. Anthony South, Executive Director to the State Board. 

CONSENT AGENDA
Mr. Brooks and Dr. Grasmick welcomed new Board members. The Superintendent announced that Mary Clapsaddle, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Business Services has been offered a unique opportunity for a leadership position at the Maryland Department of Legislative Services. She said that Ms. Clapsaddle has accepted this position and will be missed by all in this Department. She also announced that she is recommending Mr. Steve Brooks, Director of Fiscal Operations, to succeed Ms. Clapsaddle as Assistant State Superintendent in the Division of Business Services. She expressed great confidence in Mr. Brooks’ knowledge and ability to fill this position.

Ms. Clapsaddle thanked the Board and Dr. Grasmick for the opportunity to work for them.  She said that the Department “will be in good hands with Steve Brooks.”  Mr. Brooks said that he is incredibly humbled by this appointment and that it is an honor to follow in the footsteps of a great mentor. 

Upon motion by Mr. Goodall, seconded by Ms. Cooper, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board approved the consent agenda items as follows (In Favor – 11)

Approval of Minutes of June 24-25, 2007 

Personnel
Budget Adjustments for June, 2007
MARYLAND HISTORY DAY
Dr. Grasmick said that she is very pleased to bring to the Board’s and the public’s attention the outstanding accomplishments of two public school students. She said that these two students participated in the Maryland History Day Program, one of the State’s fastest growing social studies enrichment programs. She explained that the students will be providing a vignette from the many submissions receiving honors at the National History Day competition. She asked Dr. Colleen Seremet, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Instruction, to introduce the students and the guests in attendance.
Dr. Seremet said that National History Day is a partnership the Department conducts with the Maryland Humanities Council. She introduced Ms. Peggy Burke, Executive Director of the Maryland Humanities Council to elaborate on the program. Ms. Burke said that the Maryland History Day Program, which involves approximately 11,000 middle and high school students, began in Calvert County in 1983 and is a component of the National History Day Program. She thanked the Board for including the Maryland Humanities Council in the recipient list of State Aided Institutions. Ms. Burke said that the goal of the Council is to provide the Maryland History Day Program to every school in the State explaining that the Program supports and rewards students and teachers. She introduced Mr. Shyne Kress and Mr. Travis Peed, former students at Elkridge Landing Middle School and their family members who were in attendance.
Mr. Kress and Mr. Peed provided a presentation surrounding the Battle of Baltimore in the War of 1812. Board members thanked and congratulated the students for their outstanding accomplishment. Mr. Brooks and Dr. Grasmick presented each student with a certificate of recognition and a small gift as a token of appreciation for their outstanding accomplishment.
OVERVIEW AND HISTORY OF THE HIGH SCHOOL ASSESSMENT (HSA)
Dr. Grasmick reported that the Board has devoted special attention over the past several meetings to the HSA in preparation for the release of the results in August of this year’s administration of the HSAs. She said that, based on these results, the Board may be required to consider some adjustments in the HSA program at a future Board meeting. She noted that for the benefit of new Board members, Dr. Ron Peiffer, Deputy State Superintendent for Academic Policy; Dr. Jim Foran, Executive Director of High School and Post Secondary Initiatives, Division of Leadership Development; and, Dr. Leslie Wilson, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Accountability and Assessment, would provide an overview of the history and development of the HSA.
Dr. Peiffer reviewed the history of the Maryland education reform movement from 1977 to the present day. He explained that it is imperative for the Maryland school system to be internationally competitive in an ever-increasing global economy. He noted that it is necessary for today’s students to receive a post-secondary education to be able to provide themselves a living wage in today’s economy. 
Dr. Foran reported that he has traveled around the State working with principals on curriculum and stated the importance of professional development for teachers and administrators. He reported that he trained more than 490 principals this past year.

Dr. Wilson said that all schools have now had time to align their curricula to the core learning goals and to provide adequate professional development for their teachers and administrators. She noted that the HSA has been based on years and years of experience with high stakes testing and that Maryland has been nationally recognized for the quality of its scoring system. She noted that scoring is closely  monitored by the Department which is committed to fairness for all students. She reported that cut scores for passing tests were developed by stakeholders and that there are options being explored to make improvements in the scoring process.

Dr. Grasmick cautioned that HSAs are minimum requirements and that students need additional preparation to become college ready. She noted the importance of getting this message out to all stakeholders involved in education.
In response to a concern by Mr. Goodall, Dr. Wilson said that there are options being explored to address the turn-around time of test results to school staff. 

In response to questions by Ms. Garcia about what provisions are made to communicate with parents of English Language Learners and special education students’ about the consequences of failing the HSAs, Dr. Grasmick said that she convened a Task Force of stakeholders to look at this area and that the Task Force would be providing recommendations to the Board at its August meeting. Dr. Peiffer explained that a lot of print material and information posted on the Department’s website is being provided in multiple languages and that all populations are using the Internet more and more.

In response to a question from Mr. Tufaro, Dr. Grasmick said that the Board will receive HSA data in August. She said that the Board will be asked to consider recommendations for reconfigurations with more discussion in September. She noted that a final decision can be made in October if the Board deems to do so. She reported that the General Assembly mandated that five regional hearings be held in September and that the Board will receive testimony from those hearings prior to its September Board meeting. 

Dr. Dukes said that this presentation was very helpful in understanding the thought processes and the history of the HSAs. She asked if the tests have been benchmarked against other states. Dr. Peiffer reported that the Center for Educational Policy and ACHIEVE have done a comparison of content and standards in testing and found that Maryland’s standards are equivalent to other states. 

In response to a question by Dr. Dukes about the data on pass rates, Dr. Foran explained that principals agree that when tests are not being counted for graduation, students are less likely to score high on the tests.
In response to a question by Mr. Ewing, Dr. Grasmick said that these high stakes tests require a fundamental mastery of English, Algebra, Biology and Citizenship/Government. She explained that Advanced Placement, International Baccalaureate and honors programs are providing students with additional educational opportunities beyond these basics. 

Mr. Brooks noted that, of the jobs coming to Maryland as a result of the Base Realignment and Closures (BRAC) program, only three percent require a high school diploma and that 93 percent will require some post secondary education. On behalf of the Board, he thanked the staff for their informative presentation.

PUBLIC HEARINGS ON HIGH SCHOOL ASSESSMENT
Dr. Grasmick explained that the Joint Chairmen’s Budget Language from this year’s session of the General Assembly requires the State Board to hold five regional public hearings to disseminate information on the HSAs. She asked Renee Spence, Executive Director, Governmental Relations, to provide the Board with dates and locations that have been identified for these hearings. 
Ms. Spence distributed a list of dates and locations where the hearings will be held and noted that all hearings will be completed in time for the Board’s September meeting. She invited Board members to attend all or as many as possible noting that they will be hearing from the public about their issues and concerns about HSAs. Dr. Grasmick explained that a video will be shown to the attendees on HSAs. Mr. Goodall asked for Board members to be provided with a fact sheet for responding to questions from the public. The list of regional meetings is attached to and made a part of these minutes.
HIGH SCHOOL ASSESSMENTS – INSTRUCTIONAL SUPPORT

The Superintendent reminded Board members that they have previously heard reports on the efforts of eight county school systems to prepare and support their students to be successful on the HSAs. She introduced Dr. Elizabeth Morgan, Superintendent, Washington County Public Schools (WCPS) who, she noted, also serves as the President of the Public School Superintendents’ Association of Maryland (PSSAM). 

Dr. Morgan introduced Ms. Donna Hanlin, Assistant Superintendent for Secondary Education, Ms. April Bishop, Secondary Mathematics Supervisor, and Mr. Robert Brown, Coordinator for Testing and Accountability at WCPS. She noted the wonderful support that WCPS has gotten from the Department and thanked Dr. Grasmick and her staff for providing such excellent assistance. She provided data on WCPS HSA in Algebra for the years 2002 – 2006. Dr. Morgan reported that African-American students, students with disabilities and other special needs students in Washington County ranked first in the State on the Algebra HSA. 
Ms. Hanlon discussed the steps for success in the Algebra HSA noting the following five focus areas:

1. Curriculum Development

2. Lesson Planning

3. Benchmark Assessments

4. Data Management

5. Mathematics Improvement Plans

She reported that a Student Achievement Specialist (SAS) has been placed in every school to assist with increasing test scores and providing interventions and remediation.

Ms. Bishop discussed the five focus areas explaining that every six weeks benchmark assessments are conducted.

Mr. Brown discussed WCPS’s data management system stating that data is in the system within 48 hours after scoring is concluded. He said all teachers get this analysis and that some schools share the data with their students. He noted that the data can be disaggregated by student populations.

Ms. Bishop said that the math improvement plans are based on each student’s strengthens and weaknesses and are shared with parents and students. She expressed the importance of the Student Achievement Specialist in providing interventions and remediation. 
In response to a question by Dr. Pizzigati, Dr. Morgan said that to provide more school resources to HSAs, WCPS personnel have determined what areas are most important in the schools and set aside those activities that are not considered vital to the student’s success.

Mr. Ewing said, “This is very impressive, congratulations. We would like to hear about what you are doing in other areas.”

In response to a question by Ms. Garcia, Ms. Bishop said that teachers are very excited about this process and find that they are no longer isolated but rather working more collaboratively with their peers. She said that teachers have provided very positive feedback to having the SAS in their schools. 

In response to a question by Mr. Brooks, Dr. Morgan said that WCPS had two schools in restructuring and did not extend the school day for students but rather for teachers to allow them time to dialogue with each other. She reported that this has had a very positive effect on the learning environment in those schools.

Mr. Brooks said that this presentation provides the Board with additional information on the interventions being done in schools. Dr. Grasmick thanked Dr. Morgan and her staff stating “we are very proud of your efforts.”

INTRODUCTION OF DR. ANDRES ALONSO, NEW CEO, BCPSS
Dr. Grasmick introduced Dr. Andres Alonso, the new Chief Executive Officer of the Baltimore City Public School System. She welcomed and congratulated him on his recent appointment. She said “I have been so struck with his commitment to excellent schools and excellent teachers.”
Dr. Alonso said that being in Maryland has been an extraordinary experience and that Dr. Grasmick has shown tremendous support for him and that he is looking forward to having personal discussions with all of the Board members. Dr. Alonso said that the school community needs to create meaningful accountability and that he is grateful to hear examples where programs have worked in the schools in Maryland. He said, “There are no excuses. We need to help all students.”

Mr. Tufaro expressed his pleasure in meeting with Dr. Alonso upon his arrival in Maryland. Board members thanked him for attending this meeting and Mr. Brooks conveyed the Board’s desire to assist him in every way possible. Dr. Grasmick said “on behalf of the Department, we stand ready to work collaboratively with you.” Mr. Brooks told Dr. Alonso that he would be interested in discussing the mentoring recommendations proposed by the Task Force Report on the African-American Male Achievement with him at some time in the near future. With no further discussion, the Board thanked Dr. Alonso for taking the time to attend this meeting.

EXECUTIVE SESSION
Pursuant to §10-503(a)(1)(i) & (iii) and §10-508(a)(1), (7), & (8) of the State Government Article, Annotated Code of Maryland, and upon motion by Dr. Pizzigati, seconded by Ms. Cooper, and with unanimous approval, the Board met in closed session on Tuesday, July 24, 2007, in Conference Room 1, 8th floor of the Nancy S. Grasmick State Education Building.  All board members were present except Dr. Lelia Allen.  In attendance were Nancy S. Grasmick, State Superintendent of Schools, Ron Peiffer, Deputy State Superintendent for Academic Policy, Skipp Sanders, Deputy State Superintendent for Administration, JoAnne Carter, Deputy State Superintendent for Instruction and Academic Acceleration, and Tony South, Executive Director to the State Board.  Assistant Attorneys General Elizabeth M. Kameen and Jackie La Fiandra were also present.  The Executive Session commenced at 12:30 p.m.  (In favor – 11)

The Board considered and deliberated the following appeals.  Opinions will be issue at an upcoming meeting.

· Kimberly Bryant v. Prince George's County Board of Education – homeless status

· Joan & Michael Taylor, et al. v. Montgomery County Board of Education – school policies

· Jerome Whittington v. Prince George's County Board of Education – employee termination

Dr. Charlene Dukes recused herself from the deliberations in the Whittington and the Bryant cases because she was a member of the Prince George's County Board of Education when those local board decisions were issued.

President Brooks signed Orders dismissing as moot a student transfer case, Okorie N. v. Montgomery County Board of Education, and an early admission to kindergarten/admission to magnet school program case, J.H. v. Baltimore County Board of Education.

Ms. Kameen explained the Order issued on July 11, 2007 by Dr. Grasmick denying the request for stay from the Potomac Charter School.

Dr. Grasmick discussed several personnel issues concerning the Baltimore City Public School System.

The Board established the date for the Board Retreat which will be held on October 31, 2007.

All staff, except Mr. South, left the meeting at 1:30 p.m., whereby the Board heard from the candidates for President and Vice President of the Board.

The Executive Session ended at 1:50 p.m.
RECONVENE
The meeting reconvened at 2:05 p.m.

ELECTION OF OFFICERS
Dr. Grasmick explained that the State Board is mandated to elect a President and Vice-President yearly and asked if there were nominations for the position of President of the Board. Upon motion by Dr. Pizzigati, seconded by Ms. Cooper, and with unanimous agreement, the Board elected Mr. Dunbar Brooks President. Mr. Brooks thanked his colleagues and said that he expects the Board to have a productive year. (In Favor – 11)
Mr. Brooks asked for nominations for the position of Vice-President. Upon motion by Mr. Butta, seconded by Ms. Garcia, and with unanimous agreement, the Board elected Ms. Beverly A. Cooper Vice-President. Ms. Cooper said that the position of Vice-President is a “very, very great honor” and that she has enjoyed serving on the Board. (In Favor – 11)
PROPOSED BOARD MEETING CALENDAR FOR 2008
Mr. Anthony South, Executive Director of the State Board, provided a proposed Board Meeting calendar for 2008. He explained that the Board could consider this proposal and vote on the schedule at its August 2007 meeting.
OVERVIEW OF STATE BUDGET PROCESS & MSDE FY 2009 BUDGET PROPOSAL
The Superintendent explained that the MSDE FY 2009 Budget Proposal is being presented to the Board this month for its review and, in August, the Board will be asked to approve it for submission to the Department of Budget and Management. She introduced Mary Clapsaddle, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Business Services, Steve Brooks, Director of Fiscal Operations, and Carroll Kozlowski, Chief, Budget Branch, to provide a brief overview of the State Budget Process and MSDE’s FY 2009 Budget Proposal.
Mr. Brooks reported that the Department’s Operating Budget consists of four budgetary units: Headquarters, Aid to Education, Funding for Educational Organizations and Children’s Cabinet Interagency Fund. He noted that the Aid to Education is the largest part of the budget consisting of more than $6 billion. He reported that the Headquarters Budget is approximately $264 million, the Funding for Educational Organizations is approximately $28 to $29 million and that the $65.8 million budget of the Children’s Cabinet Interagency Fund has no program attached to it but that the Department serves as the banker for this fund.
Dr. Grasmick explained that the Department received no funding as a result of the recommendations of the Thornton Commission and that the Department’s budget has a modest amount of non-mandated dollars.

Ms. Clapsaddle discussed the structural deficit in the State Budget. She reported that the FY 2007 revenues in the State reflected a deficit of $500 million. She explained that the Maryland Constitution requires that the Budget be balanced every year, requiring adjustments to be made such as tapping into reserves or withholding program funds. Ms. Clapsaddle reported that the General Assembly has only the power to reduce or restrict what the Governor presents in his Budget proposal which is currently at $30 billion. She stated that it is expected that the Department of Budget and Management will ask State agencies to provide reduction in budgets scenarios in order to close the budget gap. She reported that the Department’s Executive Team is currently working on a scenario.
In response to questions by Dr. Dukes, Ms. Clapsaddle said that the Department has identified recommended areas for reduction in funding and that in prior a prior years’ budget crisis the department was required to eliminate 104 staff positions.
Mr. Kozlowski discussed the Department’s FY 2009 Budget Enhancement Requests. He noted the top three priorities as follows:

1. Division of Rehabilitation Services (DORS) Waiting List Initiative

2. Division of Special Education/Early Intervention Services – Maryland Infants and Toddlers Program; and

3. Division of Leadership Development, Maryland Leadership Succession Initiative

Dr. Grasmick explained that the DORS Waiting List Initiative has been developed to alleviate the waiting list of over 4000 clients who are not receiving services due to federal and State budget cuts. 

She explained that the Maryland Infants and Toddlers Program has always been funded with federal dollars which are now being cut. She noted the importance of early childhood intervention explaining that this intervention often prevents children from requiring special education services upon entering kindergarten. Assistant State Superintendent in Special Education, Dr. Carol Ann Baglin reported that her Division receives letters every day complaining about the lack of funding and expressing the need for this program to continue. She reported on the importance of early identification of childhood autism and the tremendous improvements made in the lives of these children. Dr. Baglin said that approximately 25 percent of autistic children do not require special education programs as a result of this Program.
Speaking for the Maryland Leadership Succession Initiative, Mary Cary, Assistant State Superintendent of the Division for Leadership Development noted that leadership in schools is critical. She reported that up to forty percent of school leaders are currently eligible to retire and that this impacts every child’s achievement. In response to Mr. Tufaro’s question, Ms. Cary identified some of the strongest advocates for leadership development in the Maryland General Assembly and reported that the Legislature voted unanimously for the program for principals during the last session of the General Assembly.

Mr. Kozlowski reported that all Departmental Divisions were given an opportunity to submit one priority budget request and brought the Board’s attention to fact sheets provided to them which provide detail on each enhancement request.
Dr. Grasmick explained that State Aided Educational Institutions provide services to the students in Maryland and that there is a very rigorous application process as well as stringent accountability measures in place. She noted that these programs are aligned with State programs. 
Mr. Kozlowski reported on Capitol Projects which include the following:

· Department of General Services’ request for funds to design and construct interior and exterior renovations to the Department’s headquarters building. He said this includes updating the building’s aging mechanical systems and other infrastructure;

· Public Library Capital Grant Program

· State Library Resource Center, Enoch Pratt Free Library

· Western Maryland Regional Library

With no further discussion, President Brooks thanked the group for their informative presentation.

PUBLIC COMMENTS
Mr. Brooks explained procedures by which the Board hears public comments. Kelli Nelson and Vincent Piscano provided comments on HSAs.
ADJOURNMENT
Upon motion by Ms. Cooper, seconded by Dr. Finan, and with unanimous agreement, the Board adjourned the meeting at 3:40 p.m. (In favor – 11)

RECONVENE
The Board reconvened at 9:05 a.m. on Wednesday, July 25, 2007. 
SOCIAL SECURITY ADMINISTRATION COMMISSIONER’S CITATION
The Superintendent explained that MSDE’s Disability Determination Services (DDS) processes and adjudicates the claims filed by all Marylanders for Social Security Disability Insurance and Supplemental Security Income which entails approximately 60,000 claims per year. She noted that Jeanne Gettier, Information Technology Director for DDS, recently received the Social Security Administration Commissioner’s Citation for her leadership in implementing the new electronic disability claims process. She introduced Robert Burns, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Rehabilitation Services, to introduce Ms. Gettier and provide details on the honor bestowed her.
Mr. Burns introduced Ms. Gettier and characterized her as a very bright, knowledgeable team leader and problem-solver. He also introduced Sue Page, newly-appointed Director of the Maryland DDS.

Ms. Gettier said that implementing this electronic process has been ongoing for many years and that it involved examining every piece of the process to get everything computerized. She noted the security issues involved as well as the distinct advantages for clients.  

Dr. Grasmick noted the very vulnerable population being served by this process and thanked Ms. Gettier for her diligence in completing this very difficult task. Mr. Brooks congratulated Ms. Gettier for making a difference in people’s lives. Dr. Pizzigati urged Board members to visit the DDS office to understand the vast amount of work that has been done to create this electronic process.

ANNOUNCEMENT
Dr. Grasmick announced that the Department recently received a number of competitive grants totaling more than $200 million earmarked for special education. She said these grants represent a tribute to the staffs of the Grants Office and the Division of Special Education. 

BIRTH TO THREE BUSINESS PLAN
The Superintendent said that birth to three years old is “a critical time for our young children and their families…we need an organized plan to serve these children and their families.” She introduced Dr. Rolf Grafwallner, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Early Childhood Development, and Margaret Williams, Executive Director, Friends of the Family, to tell the Board about a unique partnership between the Department and Friends of the Family to meet these needs.

Dr. Grafwallner said that there has been excellent work done over the last few months for our youngest children. He asked Ms. Williams to describe the Plan.
Ms. Williams said that education is no longer K-12 but rather birth to 18 years old. She credited this project to the leadership of Dr. Grasmick and discussed the process to complete the plan. She stated that the goal of the Plan is to see that all Maryland infants through three year olds are thriving cognitively, socially, emotionally, and physically, and meet developmental milestones; participate in high quality early care and learning environments; and are on track to be ready for kindergarten. Ms. Williams said that experts from all over the world were asked to provide input into this project. She introduced stakeholders in the audience who assisted in the project as well. Ms. Williams reported that thirty-three percent of children enter kindergarten not ready to learn. She explained that the target population is infants, toddlers, parents and care givers. Ms. Williams reported on the following recommendations in the Plan:

1. Establish community-based, community-driven hubs in every community to offer a full array of services to parents, children, and child care providers.

2. Expand availability, improve affordability, and increase quality of infant/toddler child care.

3. Fully fund the Maryland Infants and Toddlers Program and Maryland’s Early Childhood Mental Health Initiative.
Ms. Williams said that though the plan has not been put in writing, “eyes are on Maryland.”

Dr. Grasmick thanked Ms. Williams for her leadership over many years in advancing the opportunities for young children and their families.

In response to a question by Ms. Garcia, Ms. Williams said that the plan is community-based and community-driven and allows for diverse communities to have their own programs to meet their particular diverse needs. She said that all hubs are run by volunteer families with the assistance of competent adult education staff.

Mr. Tufaro expressed a concern about the need to achieve a balance between providing high quality facilities and high quality staff. He noted that quite often facilities are given priority over the quality of staff. Ms. Williams noted his concern. 

In response to a question by Mr. Ewing, Dr. Grafwallner explained that the need for these services will fall mainly in Title I school areas. He said that in order to be fiscally practical, existing facilities will most likely be used for community hubs. 
Dr. Pizzigati said that the data collected affirms that the investment in early childhood provides a great return on the dollar. She said “this is a work in progress. I commend and congratulate you.”

Mr. Brooks thanked Ms. Williams and all of her partners for the work they have accomplished thus far.

Ms. Garcia left the meeting.
COMAR 13A.05.04.08 COUNTY LIBRARY CAPITAL PROJECT GRANTS PROGRAM (ADOPTION)

The Superintendent said that last year the General Assembly passed legislation establishing a grant program in MSDE’s Division of Public Libraries to assist in the funding of public library capital projects. She said that in February, the Board authorized the publication of regulations to provide guidance in the administration of this grant program. She introduced Susan Paznekas, Public Library Consultant, Division of Library Development and Services, to answer any questions that the Board may have about the proposed regulations.
With no discussion and upon motion by Mr. Tufaro, seconded by Mr. Goodall, and with unanimous agreement, the Board adopted the new regulations for the County Library Capital Project Grants Program. (In Favor – 9)
COMAR 13A.12.05.08 REINSTATEMENT (APPROVAL) AND COMAR 13A.12.01.03D PERSONNEL NOT ELIGIBLE (APPROVAL)
Dr. Grasmick introduced Dr. John Smeallie, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Certification and Accreditation, to explain the amendments to regulations proposed by the Professional Standards and Teacher Education Board (PSTEB) on reinstatement and personnel not eligible.
Dr. Smeallie reported that information about this proposed regulatory change was presented at the Board meeting on March 27, 2007 and published in the Maryland Register on May 25, 2007. He said that no comments were received. He explained that the amendment would expand the scope of the regulation to include reinstatement of certificates which have been voluntarily surrendered.

Upon motion by Dr. Pizzigati, seconded by Dr. Finan, and with unanimous agreement, the Board approved amendments to regulations regarding reinstatement and personnel not eligible. (In Favor – 9)
PERSISTENTLY DANGEROUS SCHOOLS
Dr. Grasmick said that in response to the No Child Left Behind Act (NCLB) and as a requirement for receiving federal Title 1 funds, Maryland has established a statewide policy that enables the State to identify on an annual basis “persistently dangerous schools” and allows students attending such schools to transfer to a safe school within the same school system. She introduced Ann Chafin, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Student, Family and School Services, and members of her staff to provide the Board with additional information on the policy and the actions that they are being asked to take today. She said that she is recommending that the Board take the following actions:

1. Retain the “persistently dangerous” school designation for Calverton Middle School, Thurgood Marshall Middle School, Dr. Roland Patterson Academy, Dr. W.E.B. Dubois Senior High School, and the Liberal Arts Academy at Walbrook Campus;

2. Place Hamilton Middle School and Reginald F. Lewis High School on “probationary status;” and

3. Remove the “probationary status” designation from the Academy for College and Career Exploration.

Ms. Chafin said that the school system is mandated to notify parents of the designations to determine if their students choose to be transferred to another school. She said that the Department takes this action very seriously and considers the welfare of every student in each of these schools. She introduced Mr. Chuck Buckler, Director, Student Services and Alternative Program Branch, to elaborate on this issue.
Mr. Buckler described the regulation which defines a ‘persistently dangerous” school and explained that information on student suspensions and expulsions is provided by the local school system to the Department. He said that the schools designated thus far have been monitored and provided with training for school personnel. 

In response to a question by Mr. Goodall, Mr. Buckler said that the majority of students opt not to transfer from their school and that the school system does provide transportation for students who do opt to transfer.

In response to a question by Mr. Ewing, Mr. Buckler said that the schools are making improvements and that once a school is designated as either “persistently dangerous” or on “probationary status” they are given more assistance and attention which provides for subsequent improvements. He noted that staff in the schools and central office are doing all that they can to improve the schools. He reported that some of the plans for corrective actions are not expedited in a timely manner and often corrective actions are taken that do not match the problems that exist in the schools. He explained how the criteria were set to determine when a school would be designated as “persistently dangerous” or on “probationary status.” 
Dr. Grasmick introduced Dr. Andres Alonso, CEO of BCPSS, to comment on this item. Dr. Alonso said “I feel the need to own this to signal how important this is.” He said that he is urging a collaborative process on the corrective action plans and that he plans to work closely with the Department and the community and make this a very important part of his work. He said he plans to look at the strategies created and how they are being implemented. Dr. Alonso said, “Hopefully, next year we will be celebrating.”

In response to a question by Mr. Ewing, Dr. Alonso said that parents generally want to stay in their communities and that people tend to be very loyal to their neighborhood and their schools.

Dr. Grasmick said that she and the Department staff look forward to working with Dr. Alonso and would be “overjoyed” to have corrective actions plans developed and submitted before the end of August.

In response to a concern expressed by Mr. Butta, Dr. Grasmick said that she believes that with Dr. Alonso’s leadership, there will be development of plans and insistence on implementation of those plans to address the real issues in the schools. She said that although it is speculation now, she feels confident in the solutions that will occur. She noted that new principals have been placed in several of these schools and that Dr. Alonso is personally interviewing and supporting these principals. She said that he shares the philosophy of the Board that the principal makes the difference. 
Dr. Pizzigati expressed optimism in the changes being made and that she is encouraged that the Department is monitoring the schools on a regular basis.

Mr. Brooks said that these designations of schools highlight troubled schools and bring them to the forefront. Board members expressed their confidence in Dr. Alonso and Dr. Grasmick offered to provide the Board with a progress report after examining and monitoring the corrective action plans.

Ms. Cooper and Mr. Ewing expressed concerns about designating schools and all the students involved with a negative term.
With no further discussion and upon motion by Dr. Pizzigati, seconded by Mr. Tufaro, and with unanimous agreement, the Board took the following actions: (In favor – 9)

1. Retain the “persistently dangerous” school designation for Calverton Middle School, Thurgood Marshall Middle School, Dr. Roland Patterson Academy, Dr. W.E.B. Dubois Senior High School, and the Liberal Arts Academy at Walbrook Campus;

2. Place Hamilton Middle School and Reginald F. Lewis High School on “probationary status;” and

3. Remove the “probationary status” designation from the Academy for College and Career Exploration.

OPINIONS

Ms. Kameen then announced the following Orders:
07-03 J.H. v. Baltimore County Board of Education – early admission to kindergarten and admission to magnet school program – dismissed as moot
07-04 Okorie H. v. Montgomery County Board of Education – student transfer case – dismissed as moot
With no further business before the Board and upon motion by Mr. Goodall, seconded by Mr. Tufaro, and with unanimous agreement, the meeting adjourned at 11:05 a.m.. (In favor – 9)

Respectfully submitted,

Nancy S. Grasmick

Secretary, Treasurer
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